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Chapter 7 

RESEARCH PROMOTION AND DEVELOPMENT 

WHO promotes research in the field of health through the 
regional research programme, whose thrust and direction is 
guided by the policy decisions of its governing bodies, includ- 
ing those of the Regional Committee, and the recommendations of 
the South-East Asia Advisory Committee on Health Research 
(SEAIACHR) and the meetings of the Directors of Medical Research 
Councils or Analogous Bodies and Concerned Research Foci in the 
Relevant Ministries (MRCs). The objectives of the regional 
research programme, as identified at the first session of the 
SEAIACMR, refer to the necessity to strengthen national research 
capabilities, promote and coordinate research on regional 
priority problems related to social and economic development, 
and promote research designed to facilitate the rapid appli- 
cation of existing and emerging scientific knowledge. Following 
the Declaration of Alma-Ata and the Organization's goals being 
focussed on the achievement of health for all by the year 2000, 
the Regional Office has geared research efforts towards this 
goal. One of the principal approaches used to promote research 
in the countries is through the encouragement of, and support 
to, the national research promotion and coordination mechanisms. 

The thirteenth session of SEAIACHR was held in Ulan Bator from 
27 July to 1 August 1987. During its discussions on the 
progress of research in the Region and development activities 
undertaken by the Regional Office, SMIACHR stressed that a 
deliberate effort should be made to strengthen institutional 
capabilities to carry out research and recommended the 
formation of a task force to identify possible approaches. 
Among the topics specially presented at the sessioc were: 
Research Related to Information and Education for Health, 



Self-care as an Fmerging Research Challenge for Primary Health 
Care in Developing Countries, and Family Life in Changing 
Social and Technological Environment and its Implications for 
Healthy Human Development. The recommendations that emerged 
from the discussions on these topics were incorporated into a 
plan of action for improving, coordinating and supporting 
health systems research in the Region. 

The fourteenth session of SEAIACHR was held in Colombo, from 19 
to 25 April 1588. The Committee was informed of the progress 
made in the scheme to strengthen institutional capability to 
undertake research, especially health systems research, and the 
actions taken were endorsed. It took note of the streamlining 
of procedures for awarding research grants and the improved 
measures to assist researchers, especially the new cadre of 
investigators who take on health systems research in addition 
to, and in support of, their heavy responsibilities in 
administering and delivering health care. It reviewed the 
status of clinical research in the Region and recommended to 
realign clinical research in accordance with HFAl2000 strategies 
in the countries. Research needs relating to the health 
problems of the aged in South-East Asia were discussed and a 
series of activities were recommended for implementation by the 
Regional Office. The Committee reviewed the Regional Nutrition 
Research Programme, expressed satisfaction at the progress 
achieved and suggested additional priority areas. 

A scheme to strengthen the research capabilities of institutions 
in the countries was initiated in 1988. A meeting of the Task 
Force on Institutional Strengthening was convened in October 
1987. The important operational recommendations of the meeting 
were that (1) a significant portion of the resources available 
for research and development be allocated for directly streng- 
thening the research capabilities of institutions, (2 )  initial 
support from WHO should be progressively taken over by the 
national budgets, and (3)  the main thrust of activities for 
strengthening the research capabilities of institutions in 
health systems research should be aimed at research management, 
the software component of research infrastructure and 
information systems. 

A Panel of Scientists for Institutional Strengthening was con- 
stituted and at the first meeting of the Panel, in March 1988, 
criteria were evolved for assessing the eligibility of 
institutions to be strengthened for health systems research and 
for assessing the type and magnitude of inputs that would be 
required for each of those institutions. A part of the 
intercountry budget for 1988-1989 for research promotion and 



development is now earmarked for direct institutional 
strengthening activities with the potential for more funds to 
be made available depending upon timely and effective 
utilization. The Regional Office has now started a dialogue 
with countries to identify institutions for strengthening. 

A consolidated workplan has been formulated for promoting, 
coordinating and supporting health systems research, 
encompassing health behaviour research and health economic and 
socio-cultural research, which is based on the recommendations 
of the Task Force on Health Systems Research convened in 
November 1987. 

Management of research in the Regional Office was reviewed and, 
drawing upon past experience, the in-house management mechanism 
has been revised since January 1988 so as to delineate more 
clearly the respective roles of the technical advisory and 
policy advisory committees. 

The Regional Office is currently giving technical and financial 
support to over 110 research projects. The majority of these 
projects are: field- or community-based studies of the 
prevalence and distribution of illness and their socio- 
cultural determinants, and assessment of peripheral level 
interventions, using simple appropriate technology or 
behavioural alternatives to technology. The field studies are 
concerned with the assessment of newly emerging technologies 
under conditions prevalent in the South-East Asia Region. 
Details of these research activities are reported under the 
relevant programmes. There are a few hospital-based investi- 
gations of clinical problems or of the pathophysiological 
determinants of disease. The fourteenth session of the SEA/ACHR 
had taken note of this deficiency and had discussed the 
strengthening of clinical research and its realignment towards 
HFA goals as one of the technical subjects, and had recommended 
the constitution of a study group by WHO to examine how this 
could be best accomplished. Excepting the dengue vaccine 
development project, there are very few laboratory-based 
experimental studies. 

In almost all the research programmes, the research being 
carried out is predominantly in the form of large multicentre 
collaborative projects commissioned on the advice of the 
meetings of scientists or individual projects actively promoted 
by the Regional Office. The number of investigator-originated 
projects are relatively few. The large proportion of 
commissioned or actively advocated research projects reflect 
the successful promotional efforts of WHO. 



Three main lines of research are being promoted and supported 
to improve the control of dengue haemorrhagic fever. The 
multicentre collaborative epidemiological studies in endemic 
and silent areas aimed at identifying factors associated with 
severe diseases is going through the concluding phases. Its 
results will help in the development of more effective and 
preventive measures. Simultaneously, efforts continued in 
Thailand with WHO support for the development of a multivalent 
vaccine against dengue infection; three candidate vaccines, 
Type 1, Type 2 and Type 4, are now available. 

Phase 1 clinical trials have been completed for dengue 2 
attenuated vaccine and have started for dengue 1 and 4 
vaccines. The attenuated strains of dengue 3 virus are in the 
stage of laboratory development. Meanwhile more effective 
methods are being explored for controlling the mosquito 
vectors transmitting the dengue virus. A multicentre 
collaborative study on community participation in the control 
of dengue vectors has been initiated in Burma, Indonesia and 
Thailand. 

Drug-resistant malaria continues to be a major problem in the 
control of the disease and most of WHO'S support for research 
in malaria is concentrated on surveillance of drug-resistant 
P. falciparum which has been broadened to include multiple 
resistance to sulfadoxine-pyrimethamine, amodiaquine, quinine 
and mefloquine. Research, supported previously, has defined the 
geographical extent and degree of resistance to chloroquine and 
surveillance of resistance to this drug is now a part of 
routine service programmes. 

All forms of viral hepatitis are highly prevalent in the 
Region. However, the epidemic form of Non-A, Non-B (NANB) 
hepatitis is reported largely from the Region with high 
mortality in pregnant women. The multicentre collaborative 
epidemiological study of NANB hepatitis has commenced in Burma, 
Mongolia, Indonesia, Nepal and Thailand. In addition to 
defining the epidemiological situation, enabling better 
preventive measures, it should also contribute towards eventual 
laboratory identification of the definitive, causative viral 
agent. Trials on the efficacy of vaccinating newborns againat 
hepatitis B infection are in an advanced stage. In Burma, the 
plasma-based vaccine trial has been concluded and the 
yeast-based vaccine trial will be completed by the end of this 
year. The results will help countries in choosing their 
strategies for reducing the high incidence of chronic liver 
diseases and liver cancer which result from persistent 
infection with the hepatitis B virus. Previously supported 



studies have shown that perinatal transmission of hepatitis B 
is high in many countries of the Region. 

Based on a review carried out recently, a regional programme of 
nutrition research, which looks forward into the next decade, 
was formulated and endorsed by the fourteenth session of 
SEAIACHR. The Regional Nutrition Research Programme envisages 
increased strengthening of nutrition research capabilities, 
especially in service-oriented organizations in the countries, 
support to commissioned research in high priority areas by 
research institutions and competent research groups, and 
mobilization of increased support for research in the 
identified priority subjects related to the major nutrition 
problems of the Region, which still are protein energy 
malnutrition, iodine deficiency, iron deficiency and vitamin A 
deficiency. 

Projects on health systems research continue to be supported; 
these range from evaluation of service programmes and 
alternative approaches to primary health care and community 
participation in family planning, etc. However, many studies, 
otherwise classified as research in dengue haemorrhagic fever 
or environmental health, make use of the HSR approach and may 
properly be regarded as HSR, for example, community 
participation in vector control, behavioural aspects of latrine 
construction, etc. 

In keeping with the growing awareness of the health problems of 
the aged relevant research is receiving attention. Baseline 
epidemiological studies have been promoted and initiated in 
Bangladesh, Burma, DPR Korea, Indonesia, Sri Lanka and 
Thailand. The fourteenth session of SEAIACHR considered the 
subject of Research Related to Aging and acknowledged the 
importance of research on the health and social aspects of 
aging. It suggested attention to studies of dementia and 
nutritional aspects of aging. It recommended the continuation 
of current epidemiological studies and the development of 
appropriate culturally sensitive and reliable methods to be 
used for such cross-national and cross-cultural studies of the 
aged in the Region. 

There is a close collaboration in research matters between the 
Regional Offices for South-East Asia and others, particularly 
the Western Pacific. A Bi-regional Conference on Technology 
Transfer in the Health Field was held in Tokyo from 13 to 17 
July 1987, the principal aim being to facilitate the process of 
technology transfer for both the providers and the user 
countries as well as to ensure the appropriateness of the 



technology transferred. WHO staff from the Regional Office and 
national scientists from Bangladesh, India, Indonesia, Nepal, 
and Sri Lanka presented technical papers and took part in the 
proceedings. The Conference made recommendations for action by 
provider countries, user countries and WHO. 

Eleven collaborating centres have been newly designated and 
there are now 54 WHO collaborating centres in the Region. 

The second volume of abstracts of reports of completed research 
projects supported by the Regional Office has been published 
and widely distributed. These abstracts are not only a record 
of completed research projects, but also serve to disseminate 
the findings for future application and stimulation of further 
research. 

Research activities supported by WHO through the Regional 
Office are supplementary to those funded by WHO headquarters 
and special programmes, such as TDR, HRP, CDD and the rapidly 
expanding activities of the Global Programme on AIDS. 


